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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF BILL# 25-0036
Property Taxes – Baltimore City Payment in Lieu of Taxes Task Force

TO: Chair McCray, Vice Chair Schleifer, and Members of the Budget & Appropriations Committee

FROM: Laura Grothaus

OPENING: 
My name is Laura Grothaus. I am a resident of Baltimore City District 14. I am submitting this testimony in support of Council Bill 25-0036- Baltimore City Payment in Lieu of Taxes Task Force, and urge a favorable report with no weakening amendments.

FRAMING: 
I am the Partnership Director at a local marketing and communications business. As a B Corp, we’re dedicated to meeting rigorous ethical standards in our relationships with our workers, community, and environment. As a local artist, homeowner, attendee of Homewood Friends Meeting, and community member, I feel those pulls even more strongly. And it is because of my dedication to community and environment that I am writing to you today. I have lived in my house for almost a decade and worked at the local marketing and communications business for the past eight years. During that time, I have seen firsthand what might be improved by the city if it had more financial resources, from better roads to better schools.

BODY: 
In my first year living in Baltimore, I worked at an after-school care program. At times, I took the bus for over three hours a day to commute across bumpy roads to a school where students could not even drink from the water fountains because of the lead pipes. That year, there was also a violent robbery at the end of my block. Through my next nine years in Baltimore, these trends have continued, and the systems that lead to them are deeply connected to the city’s finances. With better infrastructure, schools, and community resources (i.e. not more policing), we’ll see better commutes, a stronger workforce, decreases in violence, and a happier, more connected community. These experiences carried with me into my work as Partnership Director, where I’ve participated in the continued growth of our business, hiring local workers and collaborating with many local institutions.
Baltimore has nearly one-fifth (20%) of all tax-exempt property in Maryland, and the city relies on property taxes for half its revenue. Residents and local businesses finance most of our public services. Baltimore City’s Department of Finance estimates that the nonprofits in the current PILOT agreement underpay the city by $41 million annually. This equals 72 miles of road repair, 480 teachers and librarians, or preventing 15,000 evictions every year. Furthermore, these institutions have substantial endowments. (JHU’s endowment increased by $2.3 billion in 2024, for example.) Though these institutions face federal funding cuts, the ability to pay more is there.
As a small business, our work began with and grows from our work with Maryland’s nonprofits. We’ve seen the amazing work that they do around the city. The fabric of our community will only be strengthened by City Council Bill 25-0036, and this act of collaboration and solidarity between large nonprofits and the city in which they are inextricably embedded. These institutions benefit alongside the city as we all invest in the infrastructure and institutions that we share. And, this relationship has precedent. In New Haven, Yale University alone contributed $22.5 million a year. In Providence, four institutions agreed to pay $223 million for the next 20 years. The list goes on!
For all of these reasons, I support Council Bill #25-0036, which will be effective in increasing funding for the city and uniting the large nonprofits of our community in this shared goal.
I respectfully urge this committee to pass Council Bill #25-0036 without any weakening amendments. 
